
MINUTES OF THE RAFHAA AGM HELD ON SATURDAY 19TH SEPTEMBER 2020 

VIA MICROSOFT TEAMS VIRTUALPLATFORM 

Present: Frank Denton-Powell (90th) Chairman (Designate) 

  Charles Challinger (100th) Deputy Chairman(Designate) 

  Alan Bell (201st)   Treasurer (Designate) 

  Colin Ferrier (93rd)   Membership Secretary(Designate) 

  Clive Brooks (93rd)  IT Manager (Designate) 

  Phil Sprinks (90th)   500 Club Organiser (Designate) 

  Steve Coleman (127th)  Halton Grove Liaison (Designate) 

  Barry Hathaway (100th)  Haltonian Editor 

  Min Larkin (63rd)   Heritage officer (Designate) 

  John Hygate (93rd)   Events Organiser (Designate) 

  Les Shardlow (103rd)  General Secretary  

   

ITEM 1. OPENING REMARKS  

Good Day everyone, welcome to the 2020 Royal Air Force Halton Apprentices’ 

Association Annual General Meeting.  My name is Frank Denton-Powell and I 

am your Chairman designate.  In these unusual and difficult times, your Council 

has resorted to holding this virtual AGM in accordance with the directives 

provided by the Charity Commission.  Wherever you may be viewing this 

record of our meeting, your involvement is warmly welcomed by your Council. 

A message from Vice-Parton Sir Dusty Miller (210th)  was read by the Chairman 

(designate) thanking the Council for all their hard work and offering best 

wishes for a bright new chapter for the Association. 

We should like to commence the meeting in our traditional way, and I invite 

our General Secretary, Les Shardlow, to read the Apprentice Prayer. 

The Apprentice Prayer  

 

Teach us good Lord, to be thankful for the good times we have 

had, the skills we have learned, the friendships we have shared 

and the companionship we have enjoyed. May all who haveserved 



the Apprenticeship of the Wheel be ever mindful of the needs of 

one another.   

 
Present at today’s virtual meeting are all the nominated Council members and 

Trustees, as shown in the Proposed Council leaflet enclosed in Issue 81 of the 

Haltonian. 

We are limited on time because of the video recording down-load capability so 

I will not dwell and move straight into Item 2 of the Agenda, Minutes of the 

last meeting. 

ITEM 2. MINUTES OF LAST MEETING 

The minutes of the 2019 Meeting have been posted on the Old Haltonians 

(www.oldhaltonians.co.uk)  website since July. The minutes were prepared by 

the previous Chairman Denis O’Brien before he resigned in March.  Council 

members who attended the AGM could not rationalise the minutes to their 

recollection of the business conducted.  For those of you who attended the 

two previous AGM’s, this will come as no surprise as the membership has 

struggled previously over unrepresentative minutes.  In any event, we are 

required to take a vote on the minutes as presented.  We were only able to 

contact 52 members from the list of names gathered at the AGM.  Of those, 22 

disapproved of the minutes, 6 approved them and 24 did not respond to our 

voting request.  With such a disappointing response, the Council decided to 

place the minutes on file as a record of the meeting and take no further action. 

ITEM 3. MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

Membership will realise that most of the content of the Minutes has now been 

overtaken by events, as you will hear in my Chairman’s Report 

later.Importantly, however, the 2018 Accounts were approved at the meeting 

in a specific vote, and these remain extant.   In the context of recent events, 

the Council has reviewed the minutes, and find there are no matters arising. 

MOTIONS AND VOTING ARRANGEMENTSWe now move on to the Motions 

placed before the membership, and report on the voting results.  Our Deputy 

Chairman, (Designate) Charles Challinger will be covering the detailed results 

http://www.oldhaltonians.co.uk/


of the voting but first I would like to provide some details on the voting 

arrangements.  

Deputy Chairman (designate): 

This was the first such vote in the history of the Association and has opened up 

the pathway to improved democracy and fulfilling our commitment to listen to 

the views of Members.  It was set up against the backdrop of a limited financial 

capability for the Association as it was at that time. 

For the sake of transparency, I would like to summarise the methodology used 

for voting.  To allow both digitally active members and those who were not 

computer users to vote, two platforms were created. The first utilised the 

special lower cost charity account offered by SurveyMonkey that comes 

complete with a number of security features and protections – more of which 

later.  The second utilised the discounted Business Reply service offered by 

Royal Mail which meant we would only pay the discounted rate for 2nd class 

postage on the votes that were actually returned by this method. 

The total cost of SurveyMonkey, Royal Mail and the printed materials 

contained in Issue 81 of the Haltonian will come to about £1600 plus VAT 

where applicable which compares favourably with the previous AGM costs and 

our total costs will be in accordance with the modest budget we set.  

To avoid any risk of accusations of vote tampering with the postal vote we 

engaged the services of an external person who is a Northampton Magistrate.  

He opened every postal vote, checked it was valid and then added to the count 

for that session.  At the end of the session he signed a document confirming 

his actions and the number of votes he had processed.  The billing system from 

Royal Mail means there is a cross check between the total numbers of postal 

items handled by them and the number counted at each vote opening session.  

Some generous members still stuck a stamp on which was unnecessary and 

these are taken into account when checking the Royal Mail invoices. 

No votes were received on SurveyMonkey after the closing date and time 

(23.59 Friday 11th September) and access to the site is now closed.  Since that 



closure date a further 4postal votes have been received and these have 

unfortunately had to be declared void and remain unopened. 

I am pleased to report that the security system on SurveyMonkey identified 

spurious votes accurately and these have also been declared void.  At this 

point we have not decided to take any action against the perpetrators since 

they were small in number (less than 6 individuals it seems) and clearly just out 

to cause mischief.  Of course we are reserving our position on this matter 

should it raise its head again. Amongst other tactics, these people attempted 

to register votes when they are not even Members of the Association.  Our 

cross-checking process, which has also been witnessed in action by the 

Magistrate, is to request the Membership Secretary to check and confirm the 

membership status of all voters including where the membership numbers 

were not correct.  This enabled us to identify and discount the votes of non-

members but also email Members who had had difficulty and assist them 

through the voting process to avoid their votes being rendered void. 

Amongst the attempts to subvert the process by the very small group of 

people who have followed that path were three attempts to register votes in 

the names of Designate Council Members standing for election.  Again the 

system found them and provided some identification details which may prove 

useful later. 

The total number of invalid votes using the on-line platform was 10 

The postal voting platform was easier to check and there were only a few votes 

that were invalid and it seems that in the main these were from people who 

did not having voting rights (such as Associate Members). 

After all these adjustments the total valid votes cast therefore were 899, which 

in the context of the 905 votes received is a very small percentage >1 % to be 

precise. 

I hope that has provided background information that is of value to you, the 

Members, and which reinforces our commitment to an open and collaborative 

style of management for the Council going forwards.  We will now move on to 

the results of the voting. 



ITEM 4. CONTINUATION OF RAFHAA 

Motion 1. 

That the Royal Air Force Halton Apprentices’ Association should not close and 

furthermore should continue until 2025 and beyond, if at all possible.  

Continuance of the 

RAFHAA 

Votes 

Cast 

Votes For 

+ % 

Votes Against 

+ % 

Motion 

Carried 

Y/N 

 835 808 

96.7% 

27 

3.3% 

YES 

 

This result is a resounding victory for those of us who resisted the previous 

Chairman’s determination to close the association down. The Council and I 

areabsolutely delighted with this result. 

ITEM 5. NOMINATION OF NEW COUNCIL MEMBERS AND TRUSTEES 

Motion 2.   

The votes cast for each proposed Council position and Trusteeship for each 

named candidate, are as follows: 

OFFICE CANDIDATE VOTES 

CAST 

VOTES 

FOR 

+ % 

VOTES 

AGAINST 

+ % 

ELECTED 

Y/N 

Chairman/Trustee Frank Denton-

Powell 

894 867   

96.9% 

27   

 3.1% 

YES 

Deputy 

Chairman/Trustee 

Charles Challinger 893 866   

96.9% 

27    

3.1% 

YES 

 

General 

Secretary/Trustee 

Les Shardlow 892 870   

97.5% 

22    

2.5% 

YES 

Treasurer/Trustee Alan Bell 891 867   

97.3% 

24    

2.7% 

YES 



Membership 

Secretary/Trustee 

Colin Ferrier 891 868   

97.4% 

23 

2.6% 

YES 

IT 

Manager/Trustee 

Clive Brooks 893 869 

97.3% 

24   

 2.7% 

YES 

500 Club 

Organiser/Trustee 

Phil Sprinks 893 868 

97.2% 

25   

 2.8% 

YES 

Halton Grove 

Liaison/Trustee 

Steve Coleman 892 867    

97.2% 

25    

2.8% 

YES 

Haltonian 

Editor/Trustee 

Barry Hathaway 893 870    

97.4% 

23   

 2.6% 

YES 

Heritage Officer Min Larkin 893 869    

97.3% 

24    

2.7% 

YES 

Events Organiser John Hygate 892 866   

 97% 

26   

 3% 

YES 

 

Thank you, to all of you, who voted for your new Council.  We will notlet you 

down. 

ITEM 6. ADOPTION OF REVISED CONSTITUTION 

The Council received several proposals for minor changes to the Constitution 

from members.  We have responded to all proposals and incorporated changes 

where needed.  Therefore: 

Motion 3 

That the Council adopts and will be governed in their actions by the revised 

Association Constitution as included with this AGM calling notice and 

submitted to this Annual General Meeting. 

Revised 

Constitution 

Adoption 

Votes 

Cast 

Votes For 

+ % 

Votes  

Against 

+ % 

Motion 

Carried Y/N 

 892 868         

97.3% 

24        

 2.7% 

YES 

 



ITEM 7. REVISED MEMBERSHIP FEES 

Motion 4.   

That the Association adopts and implements the revised Membership fees as 

set out in Issue 81 of The Haltonian magazine and submitted to this Annual 

General Meeting in accordance with paragraph A2 of the revised Association 

Constitution and with effect from January 1st 2021. 

Revised 

Membership Fees 

Votes 

Cast 

Votes For 

+ % 

Votes 

Against 

+ % 

Motion Carried 

Y/N  

 894 864    

96.6% 

30    

3.4% 

YES 

ITEM 8. ANNUAL ACCOUNTS 

We received a few queries about the Annual Accounts as published in the 

Haltonian.  Several members questioned why the return of funds from RAFHAT 

were not shown.  That was simply because at the time of publication we had 

not actually received the funds into our accounts.  To address this situation, I 

should like to show you SLIDE 1 concerning our Assets at the end of August.   I 

will make sure this slide is attached to the Minutes of the Meeting.   The key 

thing here is the return of Wealthtime PIP of £197,261.00 from RAFHAT.  

 



Motion 5.  That the Association Membership approves the Annual Accounts to 

31.12.19 of the Association as presented in Issue 81 of The Haltonian magazine 

(distributed July 2020) and submitted to this Annual General Meeting. 

Deputy Chairman: 

Accounts 2019 

Approval 

Votes 

Cast 

Votes For 

+ % 

Votes Against 

+ % 

Motion 

Carried 

Y/N 

 893 868   

 97.2% 

25    

2.8% 

YES 

 

ITEM 9. OPERATIONAL BUDGET 

Motion 6.  That the Association Membership approves the operational budget 

for the Association in accordance with paragraph A5 of the Association 

Constitution for the period to 31stDecember 2020 as presented in Issue 81 of 

The Haltonian magazine and submitted to this Annual General Meeting. 

Deputy Chairman: 

Operational 

Budget 

Votes 

Cast 

Votes For 

+ % 

Votes Against 

+ % 

Motion 

Carried 

Y/N 

 889 866       

97.4% 

23        

 2.6% 

YES 

 

ITEM 10. DEVELOPMENT OF NEW CONSTITUTION 

Before we see the results of the vote, I shall just remind you of our plans by 

showing you SLIDE 2.   

Current Constitution out of date with respect to Charities Act 2011: 

 Charity Commission: Model Articles of Association to be utilised. 

 Schedules require rewrite into a working document 

 Inclusion of General Data Protection Regulation 



 Closure of RAF Halton will cause change in the Association’s 

organisation: 

 Need to consider incorporating RAF Halton heritage elements 

(Archives/Museum/St Georges windows and NMA Halton Grove. 

 Need to consider improved use of Branches / Entry formations to 

encourage Association community events. 

 Articles Aims need amendment to account for changes in support, types 

of membership and fund raising. 

Motion 7.   

That the Association Membership approves the development of a new 

Constitution to align more closely with the current Charities Commission 

recommendations and the impact of the closure of RAF Halton (in due course) 

such new Constitution to be notified to the Association Membership before 

adoption no later than the 2021 AGM. 

New Constitution 

Development 

Votes 

Cast  

Votes For 

+ % 

Votes Against 

+ % 

Motion 

Carried 

Y/N 

 894 870      

97.3% 

24           

 2.7% 

YES 

 

That concludes the agenda items concerning motions.  On behalf of your new 

Council, I should like to thank all members for their ringing endorsement of our 

team, and our new policies. 

ITEM 11. THE CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 

Since last year’s AGM in Kermode Hall at Halton, there has been a sea change 

in Council membership and policy.  It would be wrong of me not to spell out 

honestly the events that followed that acrimonious meeting exactly one year 

ago and led us to where we are today.  The 2019 AGM was very similar to the 

one held the previous year, Chairman Denis O'Brien steadfastly refusing to 

accept demands from the floor to hold an extraordinary general meeting to 

discuss closure of the association and transfer of funds to the newly formed 



RAF Halton Apprentices Trust (RAFHAT).  However, towards the end of that 

meeting, he was forced into a Motion proposed from the floor to continue the 

Association in its present form. The meeting carried the vote in favour of the 

motion. However, post meeting, Denis refused to accept the vote and wrote a 

report to the Charities Commission seeking their support.  Meanwhile, a group 

of members who were against closure and against funds of over £200k being 

transferred to RAFHAT formed an action group to wrest control of the 

Association from the Chairman and reverse the decisions being taken.  

Members had never been told that in the organisational arrangements for 

RAFHAT, there was to be no membership and the Trustees including Denis 

O’Brien were self-perpetuating.  In other words, a job for life, if they wished.  

At the time, our Council only consisted of two remaining officers besides the 

Chairman, all the others having resigned.   On behalf of the action group, I 

wrote to the Charities Commission.  It became clear they were being 

persuaded by Denis that there was no future for the Association, no members 

interest and a rapidly declining membership.  The Charities Commission gave 

Denis the authority to close the Association down with the significantly 

reduced size of Council quorum.  Having met a blank wall with the Charities 

Commission, I wrote a letter to Baroness Stowell in the House of Lords.  And 

other members, beginning to realise how serious the situation had become, 

soon started writing to the Charities Commission too.  My understanding is 

that 20 to 30 members wrote, and this was enough for the Charities 

Commission to revisit the closure issue.  Meanwhile, the action group decided 

to press the Chairman and Council for an EGM.  Arrangements were made for 

the meeting to be held, as usual, in Kermode Hall and Denis and the remaining 

Council were invited.  A few days before the event, someone briefed the then 

Station Commander against the action group.  We were refused access to the 

Station.  At short notice, we managed to book the Middle School Hall at 

Halton.  There is no doubt, this was the turning point: almost 100 members 

turned up and vowed to fight to retain the Association.  Members volunteered 

to serve on a new Council and offered funds to fight closure. There was a 

tremendous feeling of solidarity.  Without the presence of the Chairman and 

Council, we had to rename the meeting, “A Members Meeting” as opposed to 

an “Extraordinary General Meeting”. 



As our movement began to grow, Sir Dusty Miller (our vice -patron) , Mike 

Evans and myself met with Denis O’Brien to try and find a solution.  It was a 

difficult meeting, but we agreed an arrangement to keep the Association alive.  

Five days later however, Denis resigned.  Les Shardlow, as our General 

Secretary, wrote to the Charities Commission for advice.  He was given 

instructions on how to co-opt new members to the Council and appoint new 

trustees, and he did just that!  I volunteered to take up the role of Chairman 

and others came forth as Council members.  We were legal and approved by 

the Charities Commission. And I must reinforce this, for those who have 

continually insisted we had no legal status.  We were 100% legal and approved 

by the Commission. 

In the time since being co-opted, our new team has achieved much. Firstly, we 

removed closure from our agenda, but to ensure it was a democratic action, 

we made continuation of the Association our No 1 Motion today.  Our 

confidence has been rewarded with a vote of 96.7%in favour.  Second, we 

contacted RAFHAT immediately and sought the return of funds which we 

believed had been transferred without membership approval and against our 

constitution.  As you know, those funds were returned to us in July:  Circa 

£225,000.  A staggering amount!  Thirdly, we all agreed, no more smoke and 

mirrors!  We agreed to be transparent and seek membership approval for the 

actions we proposed.  Hence, in the intervening period, we have issued three 

Newsletters and a cracking good Haltonian, in which we described our plans.  

But today, the question of closure and the endorsement of the new Council 

has been answered emphatically by the membership with a landslide vote in 

favour of all the motions placed before you.  Our membership currently is 

2267.  Sadly, we have lost a few to Covid-19 but new and returning members 

are keeping membership well over 2000.  From this SLIDE 3 you will also note 

that the new category of Heritage Life Members has already grown to over 

160.  At today’s count, the Heritage Life Members had reached 200. 



 

 So, what is the future for our Association, and what does your Council have in 

mind?  SLIDE 4 

THE FUTURE 

 Halton closure extended to 2025 

 Expand the Council 

 Development of a business plan 

 Plan to re-house the museum in St Georges Church, retain the stained-

glass windows and the Tribute 

 Fund raising like 500 Club   

 Continuation of Haltonian in hard copy format 

 Improve digital communications 

 Update website 

 REUNIONS countrywide 

 Maintain Halton Grove at National Arboretum 

 Update GDPR Policies and Security Arrangements 

 Launch Apprentice Commemorative Medal 

 Disagreeable actions by a few 

 

Members
783
35%

Life
1284
57%

Heritage
169
7%

Hons/Bens etc
31
1%



Closure of RAF Halton is now expected to be delayed to 2025.  That gives us at 

least 5 years to develop a plan.  Quite a few members have volunteered to join 

our team so I expect the size of the Council will expand as we progress our 

plan.   What we have in mind, is to create a business plan to establish a Halton 

Heritage Trust or something similar, like a Trenchard Heritage Trust that might 

have wider appeal.  We hope to raise sufficient public support to assume 

ownership or rent St Georges Church, including the stained-glass windows and 

the Tribute.  Our museum artefacts and archives could be rehoused in the 

church and it could become a Heritage centre of excellence.  To mount such an 

ambitious plan, we need funds.  That is why we have launched the 500 Club, 

starting at the end of the year.  This Council also believes that the Haltonian is 

the heartbeat of our Association and we want to continue with it in hard copy 

format for as long as we can.  The extra finance received from membership 

changes and the 500 Club will ensure we can do that.   

 

Your Council also wants to make greater use of digital communications to keep 

you regularly informed and to give you the opportunity to vote on the actions 

proposed by Council.  Similarly, we plan to update our website so that 

members can access information freely and quickly, including a chat 

programme for members to banter with one another.  And besides that, we 

are determined to hold further reunions when Covid 19 restrictions are 

removed.  And we are also considering locating reunions elsewhere in the 

country, so that travel arrangements for some will be easier.  Our existing 

heritage commitments at the National Arboretum are not forgotten either.  

The Halton Grove will be maintained in good order throughout the coming 

years. 



This is quite a menu for the new Council to get their teeth into!  While the 

membership grass roots are hugely supportive, I must tell you, there is a cabal 

of six or seven ex brats who are hell bent on destroying the Association and 

running down your Council.   It is unnecessary for me to name names but in 

the past 6 months, we have had to defend ourselves against unfair private 

briefings of Halton executives, defamatory messages about Council members, 

accusations of potential vote rigging to the Charities Commission, a breach of 

our data base, and deliberate attempts to register illegal votes on our voting 

link in Council Member’s names.  Many of you have written to say how you 

despise the in-fighting between ex Brats.  I totally agree, but this behaviour has 

GOT to stop.  Of course, there will be differences of opinion and everyone is 

perfectly entitled to make their views known through the proper channels. 

Your Council will do its best to steer a middle path and listen to both sides of 

the arguments.  That is democracy. 

The Association is on the verge of a bright new future.  I encourage all 

members to participate, send in your emails, let us know what you think.  We 

are here to represent you.As we start out on this new journey, I must thank 

two members of the old Council who are standing down today.  Barry Smith of 

the 50th Entry who has served on the Council since it was first formed in 1980 

and our Treasurer, Tony Whittaker.  Both have given exemplary service and we 

are enormously grateful to them. 

Last month, a new Station Commander arrived at Halton.  And now that your 

Council is endorsed overwhelmingly by the members, one of the first 

actionswe will take will be to invite the new St Cdr to take up the appointment 

as President of our Association. 

And, a final thought before I close the meeting. 

No matter how much time passes, no matter what takes place in between, 

there are some things we can never assign to oblivion, memories that never 

fade away. And our time at Halton is like that.  Attributes and skills 

developed, and friendships forged.   Our Association reminds us of these 

things, that it is why we should all continue to be a part of it. 



Thank you to everyone for joining us today. 

The meeting is now closed. 

NB. 

These minutes are a transcript of the AGM recording.  

A video recording of this meeting can be found on the Old Haltonians website 

www.oldhaltons.co.uk.  

 

Signed………………………….    Signed……………………… 

Date………………     Date……………… 

Chairman      General Secretary 

F Denton-Powell     L J Shardlow   
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